
08/14/2018 
 

BOARD OF REGENTS OF THE UNIVERSITY OF WISCONSIN SYSTEM 
 
 
I.3. Capital Planning and Budget Committee Thursday, August 23, 2018 

9:00 a.m. – 10:15 a.m. 
 UW-Madison 
 Gordon Dining and Event Center, 2nd Floor 
 770 W. Dayton Street 
 Overture Room 
 Madison, Wisconsin 
 
 

a. Approval of the Minutes of the June 7, 2018 Meeting of the Capital Planning and 
Budget Committee 

 
b. UW-Green Bay:  Authority to Enter Into an Operating Lease with Brown County 

 [Resolution I.3.b.] 
 
c. UW-Green Bay:  Authority to Rename the University of Wisconsin-Marinette,  
 the University of Wisconsin-Manitowoc, and the University of Wisconsin-

Sheboygan 
 [Resolution I.3.c.] 

 
d. UW-Milwaukee:  Authority to Rename the University of Wisconsin-Washington 

County and the University of Wisconsin-Waukesha 
 [Resolution I.3.d.] 

 
e. UW-Platteville:  Authority to Rename the University of Wisconsin-Baraboo/Sauk 

County and the University of Wisconsin-Richland 
  [Resolution I.3.e.] 
 
f. UW-Stevens Point:  Authority to Rename the University of Wisconsin-Marathon 

County and the University of Wisconsin-Marshfield/Wood County 
  [Resolution I.3.f.] 
 
g. UW-Whitewater:  Authority to Rename the University of Wisconsin-Rock County 
  [Resolution I.3.g.] 
 
h. Report of the Associate Vice President 

1. State Building Commission Actions 
2. Other 
 

 i. Closed session for purposes of considering personal histories, as permitted by 
s.19.85(1)(f), Wis. Stats., related to the naming of facilities at UW-Stevens Point and 
UW-Stout  

 
j. UW System:  Authority to Increase the Budget of the UW-Madison Hoofers Boat 

Dock and Deck Replacement Project 
 [Resolution I.3.j.] 



 Authority to Enter Into an Operating 
Lease with Brown County,  
UW-Green Bay 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
CAPITAL PLANNING AND BUDGET COMMITTEE 
 
 

Resolution: 
 

 That, upon the recommendation of the UW-Green Bay Chancellor and the President of the 
University of Wisconsin System, authority be granted to execute a lease of 22,883 GSF of 
office and laboratory space between the Board of Regents and Brown County for the 
College of Science, Engineering, and Technology. 
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THE UNIVERSITY OF WISCONSIN SYSTEM 
 

REQUEST FOR 
BOARD OF REGENTS ACTION 

AUGUST 2018 
 
 
 

INSTITUTION: University of Wisconsin-Green Bay 
 
REQUEST:   Authority to execute a lease of 22,883 GSF of office and laboratory 

space between the Board of Regents and Brown County for the 
College of Science, Engineering, and Technology. 

 
BACKGROUND: 
This lease will grant UW-Green Bay occupancy in a multi-tenant, office and laboratory 
building to be constructed on the campus of UW-Green Bay.  Brown County will use a $5.0 
million, non-state grant to partially fund the construction of an office, laboratory, and 
warehouse building of approximately 63,730 square feet.  The building will be called the 
Brown County STEM Innovation Center.   
 
The Brown County STEM Innovation Center will serve as a focal point for the region’s 
growth plans by providing engineering training to meet the needs of the manufacturing sector.   
 
The office, laboratory, and warehouse building will accommodate the Einstein Project, a 
private non-profit organization dedicated to the development and distribution of STEM 
education materials; UW-Extension Agriculture and Horticulture programs; and Brown 
County Land and Water Conservation offices, in addition to the university’s mechanical 
engineering program. 

The Board of Regents approved the terms of the ground lease with Brown County at the June 
2018 meeting.  Brown County has met the fund-raising requirements and received State 
Building Commission approval for release of the non-state grant to fund the construction of 
the building.  Construction is expected to commence September 2018, with occupancy for the 
start of the 2019 fall term. 
 
LEASE DESCRIPTION: 
Brown County will be managing the building and performing the maintenance for the 
building and the grounds, and will be reimbursed for these expenses by structuring the lease 
rate to allow a pass-through of all expenses to the tenants.  Expense reimbursement is 
calculated based on each tenant’s dedicated square footage plus a proportionate share of the 
shared spaces, such as the classrooms and board room.  To protect UW-Green Bay from 
unexpected increases in rent, annual expense reimbursements are capped at three percent (3%) 
of those of the previous year.  Each tenant will pay their own metered utility costs, plus a 
proportionate share of those for the shared spaces. 
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University Function  College of Science, Engineering, and 

Technology 
Lease Location 2420 Nicolet Drive, Green Bay, WI 
Type of Negotiation or Selection 
Process 

Sole source 

Lessor Brown County 
Anticipated Occupancy Date August 2019 
Lease Term 20 years 
Escalation Rate None.  Expenses will be reconciled annually 

with actual expenses  
Renewal Option(s) Two 5-year renewals 
Purchase Option No 
Space Type Office and Lab 
Square Feet 22,883 (10,208 dedicated SF and 12,675 SF 

of shared common area) 
Total Gross Cost Per Square Foot, year 1 $4.11 GSF 
Initial Lease Term Cost $94,047.00 
Funding Source Gifts and Tuition 

 
 
PREVIOUS ACTION: 
June 8, 2018 
Resolution 11062 

Granted authority to execute a ground lease and allow Brown County to 
construct a 63,000 square foot building on 7.9 acres of land on the  
UW-Green Bay campus.  The President shall not execute said ground 
lease until the Board of Regents has approved the lease terms on behalf of 
UW-Green Bay. 

  
 



 



 Authority to Rename the University 
of Wisconsin-Marinette, the 
University of Wisconsin-
Manitowoc, and the University of 
Wisconsin-Sheboygan, UW-Green 
Bay 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
CAPITAL PLANNING AND BUDGET COMMITTEE 
 
 

Resolution: 
 

 That, upon the recommendation of the UW-Green Bay Chancellor and the President of the 
University of Wisconsin System, authority be granted to rename: (1) University of 
Wisconsin-Marinette “University of Wisconsin-Green Bay, Marinette Campus;” (2) 
University of Wisconsin-Manitowoc “University of Wisconsin-Green Bay, Manitowoc 
Campus;” and (3) University of Wisconsin-Sheboygan “University of Wisconsin-Green 
Bay, Sheboygan Campus.” 
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THE UNIVERSITY OF WISCONSIN SYSTEM  
 

REQUEST FOR 
BOARD OF REGENTS ACTION 

AUGUST 2018 
 

 
INSTITUTION: University of Wisconsin-Green Bay 
 
REQUEST: Authority to rename: (1) University of Wisconsin-Marinette “University 

of Wisconsin-Green Bay, Marinette Campus;” (2) University of 
Wisconsin-Manitowoc “University of Wisconsin-Green Bay, Manitowoc 
Campus;” and (3) University of Wisconsin-Sheboygan “University of 
Wisconsin-Green Bay Sheboygan Campus.” 

 
 
SUMMARY AND BACKGROUND:  
This request is presented in accordance with University of Wisconsin System Board of Regents 
Policy 19-14 which requires that the naming of facilities, buildings or land controlled by the 
Board be submitted for approval.  The Chancellor has requested this action.  
 
The University would like to rename UW-Marinette, UW-Manitowoc, and UW-Sheboygan to 
reflect the integration of the institution with its new regional partners.  Recommendations for the 
name change for each campus were developed by a team that included representation from all 
four campuses.  Per the direction of the UW System in the memo dated May 7, 2018, UW-Green 
Bay solicited letters of support for their recommendation from local governments as well as 
conducted an identity branding survey to provide opportunities for stakeholder input.  A 
summary of this activity is included with this request.   
 
UW-Green Bay is developing an integrated outreach and recruitment plan for the region, with 
the intention of determining how to effectively meet the region’s changing higher education 
needs while expanding enrollment and building greater awareness in the areas they serve.   
 
In August, UW-Green Bay will initiate additional community engagement with business leaders, 
governmental colleagues, and community members in each county to discuss educational 
programming, regional economic development needs, and branding of the new partnership.   
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 Authority to Rename the University 
of Wisconsin-Washington 
County and the University of 
Wisconsin-Waukesha,  

 UW-Milwaukee 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
CAPITAL PLANNING AND BUDGET COMMITTEE 
 
 

Resolution: 
 

 That, upon the recommendation of the UW-Milwaukee Chancellor and the President of the 
University of Wisconsin System, authority be granted to rename UW-Washington County 
“University of Wisconsin−Milwaukee at Washington County” and UW-Waukesha 
“University of Wisconsin−Milwaukee at Waukesha.” 
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THE UNIVERSITY OF WISCONSIN SYSTEM 
 

REQUEST FOR  
BOARD OF REGENTS ACTION 

AUGUST 2018 
 
 
INSTITUTION: University of Wisconsin−Milwaukee 
 
REQUEST:  Authority to rename UW-Washington County “University of 

Wisconsin−Milwaukee at Washington County” and UW-Waukesha “University 
of Wisconsin−Milwaukee at Waukesha.” 

 
 
SUMMARY AND BACKGROUND:  
This request is presented in accordance with University of Wisconsin (UW) System Board of 
Regents Policy 19-14 which requires that the naming of facilities, buildings, or land controlled 
by the Board be submitted for approval.  The Chancellor has requested this action.  
 
The University would like to rename UW-Washington County and UW-Waukesha to reflect the 
consolidation of the branch campuses with UW-Milwaukee.  
 
Approval of the renaming will allow UW-Milwaukee to enhance its student recruitment 
strategies by using the campuses’ new names and UW-Milwaukee brand to build awareness and 
instill confidence in the new UW-Milwaukee organizational structure, with the goal of yielding 
increased enrollments.  Simultaneously, it will launch a marketing and branding campaign to 
build awareness in Washington and Waukesha counties regarding the newly restructured 
institutions with the aim of forging strong partnerships and collaborations within those 
communities.   
 
UW-Milwaukee, in collaboration with representatives from UW-Washington County and UW-
Waukesha, convened focus groups comprised of currently enrolled students.  In partnership with 
key stakeholders in both counties, UW-Milwaukee also held listening sessions with community 
and government leaders as well as business leaders in the fields of health care, information 
technology, manufacturing and other areas to discuss academic offerings, economic development 
opportunities, community needs, and naming and branding of the branch campuses.  A summary 
of UW-Milwaukee’s engagement with the communities to gain support for this action is 
attached.  



Through an inclusive process in spring 2018 that was conducted with adherence to guidelines set forth 
by UW System, the following new names and respective marks were developed:  

University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee at Washington County 

[space purposefully left blank] 
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University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee at Waukesha 

A June 29, 2018 letter of support for the new name of the Waukesha campus was provided by 
Waukesha County Executive Paul Farrow (see attached). 

A July 2, 2018 letter of support for the new name of the Washington County campus was provided on 
behalf of the Washington County Board by County Board Chairperson Don Kriefall (see attached). 

The following actions were taken to gather input from stakeholders. 

April 5, 2018 

UW-Milwaukee Vice Chancellor of University Relations and Communications Tom Luljak and others met 
with student groups at UW-Waukesha and the UW-Washington County campuses.  

April 30, 2018 

Chancellor Mark Mone and Vice Chancellor Luljak met with Waukesha County Executive Paul Farrow. 

May 3, 2018 

Chancellor Mone and Vice Chancellor Luljak met with Washington County Administrator Joshua 
Schoemann.  



May 15, 2018 

Vice Chancellor Luljak led a listening group discussion with health care and information technology 
business leaders from Waukesha County. The session was held at the offices of the Waukesha County 
Business Alliance, who helped to organize the session.   

May 30, 2018  

Vice Chancellor Luljak led a listening group discussion with Washington County business and community 
leaders. The meeting was held at the Broan Corporation headquarters in Hartford and was organized 
with the assistance of the Hartford Economic Development Corporation.  

May 31, 2018 

Vice Chancellor Luljak led a focus group discussion with manufacturing business leaders from Waukesha 
County. The session was held at the offices of the Waukesha County Business Alliance who helped to 
organize the event.  

June 13, 2013  

Chancellor Mone and Vice Chancellor Luljak met with the Washington County Supervisors Executive 
Board. 

July 12, 2018  

Vice Chancellor Luljak led a focus group discussion with business and community leaders from 
Washington County at the headquarters of the West Bend Insurance Company in West Bend. The 
session was organized with the assistance of the Economic Development of Washington County group. 

 

 



 





 Authority to Rename the University 
of Wisconsin-Baraboo/Sauk County 
and the University of Wisconsin-
Richland, UW-Platteville 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
CAPITAL PLANNING AND BUDGET COMMITTEE 
 
 

Resolution: 
 

 That, upon the recommendation of the UW-Platteville Chancellor and the President of the 
University of Wisconsin System, authority be granted to rename UW-Baraboo/Sauk County 
“University of Wisconsin−Platteville Baraboo Sauk County” and UW-Richland “University 
of Wisconsin−Platteville Richland.” 
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THE UNIVERSITY OF WISCONSIN SYSTEM  
 

REQUEST FOR 
BOARD OF REGENTS ACTION 

AUGUST 2018 
 

 
INSTITUTION: University of Wisconsin−Platteville 
 
REQUEST: Authority to rename UW-Baraboo/Sauk County “University of 

Wisconsin−Platteville Baraboo Sauk County” and UW-Richland 
“University of Wisconsin−Platteville Richland.” 

 
 
SUMMARY AND BACKGROUND:  
This request is presented in accordance with University of Wisconsin System Board of Regents 
Policy 19-14 which requires that the naming of facilities, buildings, or land controlled by the 
Board be submitted for approval.  The Chancellor has requested this action.  
 
UW-Platteville will collaboratively integrate with UW-Baraboo/Sauk County and UW-Richland.  
These three institutions are paired not just because of proximity, but also because there are many 
foundational similarities that drive them: teaching-centered philosophies, hands-on learning 
opportunities in small class sizes, academic excellence, affordability, and a commitment to 
giving back to enrich the community. 

This is an exciting time for UW-Platteville and for higher education in southwest Wisconsin. 
After more than 150 years of providing an outstanding education, there is a tremendous 
opportunity to expand this legacy through the integrated collaboration with UW-Richland and 
UW-Baraboo/Sauk County.  

As part of this new opportunity, UW-Platteville, with the backing of UW-Baraboo/Sauk County 
and UW-Richland and their constituents, is proposing the name changes to fully integrate the 
three campuses.  By doing so, recruiting and marketing efforts will be enhanced with a cohesive 
approach to growing the three campuses. 

More than 250 people from UW-Platteville, UW-Baraboo/Sauk County, and UW-Richland have 
served on steering committees to ensure the best possible transition.  UW-Platteville Chancellor 
Dennis J. Shields and his representatives have held many listening sessions in Baraboo and 
Richland Center, and have met with campus, city, county, and business representatives to discuss 
the increased educational opportunities, economic development needs, and branding of the new 
partnership.  Support for this action and a description of the process are attached. 
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Introduction 
With student success at the forefront of the decision, in October, 2017, University of Wisconsin System 
President Ray Cross announced a plan to UW System President Ray Cross proposed a merger with seven of the 
13 UW System four-year colleges. The Board of Regents approved the proposal on Nov. 9, 2017, and the 
Higher Learning Commission approved the restructuring on June 29, 2018, with the new structure to formally 
begin on July 1, 2018. 

According to the UW System website, the purpose of this restructuring is to keep campuses open and to expand 
access to higher education by leveraging the strength of our four-year institutions at a time when overall 
enrollments at UW Colleges are declining. The primary objectives of integrating UW Colleges with four-year 
and research institutions include: 

• Expanding access to higher education by offering more courses at the two-year campuses
• Identifying and reducing barriers to transferring credits within the UW System
• Maintaining affordability by continuing existing tuition levels post-integration for courses currently

offered at the two-year institutions
• Further standardizing and regionalizing administrative operations and services to more efficiently use

resources
• Leveraging resources and shared talent at our institutions to get more students into and through the

educational pipeline successfully, better aligning the system to meet Wisconsin’s projected workforce
needs

UW-Platteville is collaboratively integrating with UW-Baraboo/Sauk County and UW-Richland. These three 
institutions are paired not just because of our proximity, but also because there are many foundational 
similarities that drive us: teaching-centered philosophies, hands-on learning opportunities in small class sizes, 
academic excellence, affordability, and a commitment to giving back to enrich the community. 

This is an exciting time for UW-Platteville and for higher education in Southwest Wisconsin. After more than 
150 years of providing an outstanding education, there is a tremendous opportunity to expand this legacy 
through the integrated collaboration with UW-Richland and UW-Baraboo/Sauk County.  

As part of this new opportunity, UW-Platteville, with the backing of UW-Baraboo/Sauk County and UW-
Richland and their constituents, is proposing a name change to fully integrate the three campuses. The purpose 
of this document is to formally make the request to the Board of Regents. 

Per Anne Missen’s email on July 5, UW-Platteville is submitting the following items: 
• Requested campus name change
• Signed letter of support from the County or Municipal Board Chairperson
• Summary of stakeholder engagement

Requested Name Changes 
• University of Wisconsin-Platteville Baraboo Sauk County

o aka UW-Platteville Baraboo Sauk County
• University of Wisconsin-Platteville Richland

o aka UW-Platteville Richland



Proposed Logos 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
Signed letter of support from the County or Municipal Board Chairperson 
Attached with this document are signed documents from the following: 

• University of Wisconsin-Baraboo/Sauk County Campus Commission 
o Includes representatives from mayor’s and county board’s offices 

• University of Wisconsin-Baraboo/Sauk County Foundation (Friends of the Campus, Inc.) 
• Peter Vedro, Sauk County Board Chair 
• University of Wisconsin-Richland Alumni Association 
• University of Wisconsin-Richland Campus Foundation 

o Includes representatives from mayor’s and county board’s offices 
• Richland County Board 

 
Community engagement 
Engagement has been at the forefront of this collaborative integration movement. A few examples: 

• More than 250 people from the three campuses have been involved with the steering committee 
• A website was created (https://www.uwplatt.edu/collaborative-integration) that provides regular updates 

as well as a place to solicit comments 
• Chancellor Dennis J. Shields and his administration have held open listening sessions at UW-

Baraboo/Sauk County and UW-Richland, as well as at local businesses  
• The steering committee held its April meeting at UW-Baraboo/Sauk and its May meeting at UW-

Richland, inviting the public to each meeting 
• UW-Platteville published and posted a draft position paper and through newspapers in Platteville, 

Richland Center and Baraboo, invited community feedback 
• Chancellor Shields and his administration regularly have attended college commission, city council and 

county board meetings in Richland Center, Richland County, Baraboo and Sauk County 
• UW-Platteville officials participated in community parades and celebrations in Richland Center (June 

16) and Baraboo (July 21), handing out t-shirts to build excitement for the collaboration 
 
 
 

https://www.uwplatt.edu/collaborative-integration)














 Authority to Rename the University 
of Wisconsin-Marathon County and 
the University of Wisconsin-
Marshfield/Wood County,  

 UW-Stevens Point 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
CAPITAL PLANNING AND BUDGET COMMITTEE 
 
 

Resolution: 
 

 That, upon the recommendation of the UW-Stevens Point Chancellor and the President of 
the University of Wisconsin System, authority be granted to rename the University of 
Wisconsin-Marathon County as “University of Wisconsin−Stevens Point at Wausau” and 
University of Wisconsin-Marshfield/Wood County “University of Wisconsin−Stevens 
Point at Marshfield.” 
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THE UNIVERSITY OF WISCONSIN SYSTEM  
 

REQUEST FOR 
BOARD OF REGENTS ACTION 

AUGUST 2018 
 

 
INSTITUTION: University of Wisconsin−Stevens Point  
 
REQUEST: Authority to rename the University of Wisconsin-Marathon County as 

“University of Wisconsin−Stevens Point at Wausau” and University of 
Wisconsin-Marshfield/Wood County “University of Wisconsin−Stevens 
Point at Marshfield.” 

 
 
SUMMARY AND BACKGROUND:  
This request is presented in accordance with University of Wisconsin System Board of Regents 
Policy 19-14 which requires that the naming of facilities, buildings, or land controlled by the 
Board be submitted for approval.  The Chancellor has requested this action.  
 
The university anticipates a significant change in the academic profile of both campuses 
including the expansion of undergraduate and graduate degrees, while maintaining their access 
and affordability mission.  For example, it plans to offer the M.B.A. in Wausau and health  
care-based programs on the Marshfield campus in partnership with Marshfield Clinic.  The 
partnerships with Northcentral Technical College in Wausau and Mid-State Technical College in 
Marshfield are also expanding.   
 
The naming and branding of the two-year campuses must be done from a business perspective, 
i.e., what will bring students to the campus given the products offered.  The geographic locator 
must be one that is recognizable beyond the local community, simple to remember, and linked 
directly to the University of Wisconsin. 
 
In 2017, a market study was conducted for UW Colleges by the firm KW2.  The study concluded 
that the two-year campuses are often not identified as part of the University of Wisconsin and the 
public perception of the colleges was less than favorable.  By all accounts, the teaching on the 
two-year campuses is excellent, but the public image of the colleges is cause for serious concern.  
These issues, coupled with 51 percent and 47 percent decline in enrollment at UW-Marathon 
County and UW-Marshfield/Wood County, respectively, require significant changes in branding 
and marketing. 
 
Since November 2017, the Chancellor has facilitated 34 meetings, campus forums, and 
presentations to governmental bodies or organizations (see attached list).  In each, the issue of a 
campus name change was discussed.  While votes were not taken, there was consensus to 
support a business approach to branding and specifically the geographic locators of Wausau and 
Marshfield. 
 



2 
 

Stakeholder Process: 
In partnership with the Wausau Region Chamber of Congress and the Marshfield Area Chamber 
of Commerce and Industry, a total of 19 focus groups were conducted to gather input from 
stakeholders in the Wausau and Marshfield regions related to UW-Stevens Point merging with  
UW-Marshfield/Wood County and UW-Marathon County.  The focus groups generated 
feedback from over 100 participants and were divided into various industry sectors (including 
manufacturing, financial, medical, and other professional service organizations), two-year 
campus foundation boards, local government, K-12 administration, non-profit organizations, and 
young professional groups.   
 
Focus group feedback related to the name change for each campus was largely supportive of the 
opportunity to brand and message the quality UW education that exists on the  
UW-Marshfield/Wood County and UW-Marathon County campuses.  There was support for 
changing the name to identify the city instead of the county for stronger recognition outside of 
this area.  Focus group participants expressed hope that a name change, aligning with  
UW-Stevens Point as a four-year campus, would elevate the perception of the campuses and 
attract more students.  Feedback also supported a strong marketing campaign once the new name 
is selected and approved. 
 
Letters of Support: Letters supporting the name changes at the Marshfield and Wausau campuses 
have been received from: 

• Marathon County Board of Supervisors  
• Wausau Region Chamber of Commerce  
• Wood County Board of Supervisors Vice Chair and Chair of UW-Marshfield/Wood 

County Commission (The commission is comprised of three members of the Wood 
County Board of Supervisors and three members of the Marshfield City Council and is 
the governmental entity providing oversight for facilities and funding for the campus.) 

• Marshfield Area Chamber of Commerce & Industry 
• Heart of Wisconsin Chamber of Commerce (Wisconsin Rapids) 

 
Wordmark:  The wordmarks for each campus are attached.  The intent is to keep the design 
simplistic.  The word “at” will only appear in the name when presented in text form to avoid the 
use of two hyphens in the name. 
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 Authority to Rename the University 
of Wisconsin-Rock County,  

 UW-Whitewater 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
CAPITAL PLANNING AND BUDGET COMMITTEE 
 
 

Resolution: 
 

 That, upon the recommendation of the UW-Whitewater Chancellor and the President of the 
University of Wisconsin System, authority be granted to rename the University of 
Wisconsin-Rock County “University of Wisconsin−Whitewater at Rock County.” 
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THE UNIVERSITY OF WISCONSIN SYSTEM  
 

REQUEST FOR 
BOARD OF REGENTS ACTION 

AUGUST 2018 
 

 
INSTITUTION: University of Wisconsin−Whitewater 
 
REQUEST: Authority to rename the University of Wisconsin-Rock County 

“University of Wisconsin−Whitewater at Rock County.” 
 
 
SUMMARY AND BACKGROUND:  
This request is presented in accordance with University of Wisconsin System Board of Regents 
Policy 19-14 which requires that the naming of facilities, buildings, or land controlled by the 
Board be submitted for approval.  The Chancellor has requested this action.  
 
The University of Wisconsin−Whitewater would like to rename the University of Wisconsin-
Rock County to reflect the restructuring that has joined the two campuses to make them even 
better together.  The restructuring was approved by the Higher Learning Commission effective 
July 1, 2018. 
 
While the name of the campus will be different, the mission remains the same:  They are 
dedicated to student success and to helping students accomplish their higher education dreams.  
They will continue to offer affordable, high-quality programs that not only prepare students for 
the next steps in their education, job, or career, but also prepare them for the rigors of life.   
 
This is an exciting milestone in the history of the two campuses.  UW-Rock County is joining 
UW-Whitewater during the celebration of its 150th anniversary.  This is truly an historic and 
exciting time of transition for both of these universities.  As they come together, they reaffirm 
their commitment to inspire, engage, and transform generations to come. 
 
UW-Whitewater has held listening sessions with faculty, staff, and students from both campuses, 
community members, business leaders, and governmental colleagues to discuss various topics 
related to the joining of the two campuses.  Support for this action and a description of the 
process are attached.   



Stakeholder Engagement and Process for Renaming the University of 
Wisconsin – Rock County Campus 

Changing the name of the University of Wisconsin -Rock County campus to University of 
Wisconsin -Whitewater at Rock County included discussions and input from representatives of 
groups including administrators, faculty, academic staff, university staff, and students at both 
the UW-Whitewater and UW-Rock County campuses.  Special emphasis was placed on input 
from Rock County.  The UW-Rock County Collegium (committee of the whole) unanimously 
approved the name, and the representatives from the Rock County Board of Supervisors voted 
unanimously to approve the name:  

University of Wisconsin -Whitewater at Rock County 

Following is an outline of the steps taken to assure stakeholder engagement: 

November 9, 2017 
Board of Regents approves the resolution to restructure UW-Rock County with UW-Whitewater. 

November 10, 2017 
Chancellor Kopper and her team visited UW-Rock County to meet with faculty, staff and students about 
the restructuring. 

November 2017 thru May 2018 
Lois Smith, Project Manager for the UW-Whitewater/UW-Rock County Restructuring held regular 
listening sessions at UW-Rock County for faculty, staff and students to discuss various topics related to 
the restructuring. 

December 4, 2017 
The first joint UW-Whitewater/UW-Rock County Restructuring Committee meeting that consists of 
thirty-three representatives including faculty, staff, students and administrators from both campuses, 
and the Rock County Board Chairperson.  

December 14, 2017 
Rock County Board of Supervisors Meeting – Chancellor Kopper discussed the restructuring and 
answered questions from County Supervisors. 

January 8, 2018 
UW-Whitewater team including UW-Rock County representatives met with a team from Blackhawk 
Technical College. 

January 19, 2018  
UW System Steering Committee meeting 

Information shared: 
UW Board of Regents must approve name 
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 “UW” must be in the name 
 County Board must approve 

Name change will impact:  diplomas, transcripts, athletics, signage, marketing, 
community 

 
January 22, 2018 
City of Janesville City Council Meeting – Chancellor Kopper discussed the restructuring and answered 
questions from Council Members. 
 
February 5, 2018 
City of Beloit City Council Meeting – Chancellor Kopper discussed the restructuring and answered 
questions from Council Members.  
 
February 15, 2018 
Forward Janesville Board of Directors – Chancellor Kopper discussed the restructuring and answered 
questions from the members of the Board of Directors. 
 
February 15, 2018 
Chancellor Kopper met with the President of Blackhawk Technical College. 
 
February-April 2018 
Lois Smith, Project Manager for the UW-Whitewater/UW-Rock County Restructuring held regular 
listening sessions at UW-Whitewater for faculty, staff and students to discuss various topics related to 
the restructuring. 
 
March 3, 2018 
Even Better Together Event – Chancellor Kopper hosted the event at the UW-Rock County campus.  This 
was a facilitated discussion in small and large group settings for community, business and government 
leaders as well as governance leaders and administrators from both campuses to create an action plan 
for the future of UW-Whitewater and UW-Rock County together.   
 
March 25, 2018   
UW System Chancellors met and discussed requirements for naming conventions and differences 
between what is required for Department of Education and Higher Learning Commission names 
(University of Wisconsin – Whitewater – Rock County) vs. branding names for campuses. 
 
March 27, 2018   
UW System Legal (Erin Kastberg) agreed that the branding name and Department of Education (DoE) 
campus name could differ.  Confirmed convention for DoE 
 
March 29, 2018 
UW-Rock County Steering Committee discussed naming of the campus and college. 
 
April 2, 2018 
The Joint Restructuring Committee approved the name change for the campus to:  University of 
Wisconsin – Whitewater at Rock County. 
 
 

 
 



 

 
April 5, 2018 
UW- Rock County Collegium, which includes all faculty and staff at the college, approved the name 
change to the University of Wisconsin-Whitewater at Rock County. 
 
April 17, 2018 
City of Whitewater Common Council Meeting – Chancellor Kopper discussed the restructuring and 
answered questions from Common Council members. 
 
April 19, 2018 
The Joint Restructuring Committee discussed Rock County Board and the development of the resolution 
for the County Board to name the campus. 
 
May 15, 2018 
Rock County Board of Supervisors Education, Veterans, and Aging Services Committee approves moving 
the naming resolution to the full Board of Supervisors. 
 
May 24, 2018: 
Rock County Board of Supervisors votes on naming resolution.  The Rock County Board of Supervisors 
consists of 29 district representatives elected from across the entire county.  They unanimously 
approved the naming resolution for the University of Wisconsin-Whitewater at Rock County. 
 

 
 











 Authority to Increase the Budget of 
the UW-Madison Hoofers Boat Dock 
and Deck Replacement Project, UW 
System 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
CAPITAL PLANNING AND BUDGET COMMITTEE 
 
 

Resolution: 
 

 That, upon the recommendation of the President of the University of Wisconsin System, 
authority be granted to (a) increase the budget by $1,234,000 Gift Funds, and (b) construct 
the Hoofers Boat Dock and Deck Replacement project for an estimated total cost of 
$4,900,000 Gift Funds. 
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THE UNIVERSITY OF WISCONSIN SYSTEM 
 

REQUEST FOR 
BOARD OF REGENTS ACTION 

AUGUST 2018 
 
 

INSTITUTION:  UW System, on behalf of the University of Wisconsin-Madison 
 

REQUEST: Authority to (a) increase the budget by $1,234,000 Gift Funds, and (b) 
construct the Hoofers Boat Dock and Deck Replacement project for an 
estimated total cost of $4,900,000 Gift Funds. 

 
 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION: 
This project seeks to replace the Hoofers boat docks with new fixed decks and floating docks. 
The project will remove and replace the existing sidewalk, seawall, and the rock revetment 
protecting it along the water’s edge.  The adjacent asphalt will be removed and replaced with 
grass. 
 
PROJECT JUSTIFICATION: 
The Hoofers Sailing Club caters to a wide array of patrons with varying skills and knowledge, 
from beginners to seasoned sailors and maintains a varied fleet of vessels including 
paddleboards, techs, 420s, scows (many sizes and classes), and sloops.  The club uses a number 
of seasonally installed piers, which are installed every year during the spring and removed in the 
fall prior to the winter freeze.  
 
The existing piers and decks have reached the end of their service life and need replacement. 
Structural steel members have begun to corrode and warp creating potential safety concerns.  
New decks and floating docks will create a safer environment not only for the use of the docks 
and decks, but also during seasonal installation and removal.   
 
The new dock system has been designed to allow for boat storage on the docks during the 
boating season.  Currently, boats and sailing equipment are stored on the south side of the path 
adjacent to the lake edge.  Storage of the boats on the docks will reduce the conflict that occurs 
between public pedestrians along the lake edge path and Hoofers members as they maneuver 
boats and equipment for daily use.  The existing seawall and the sidewalk path behind the 
seawall have eroded, compromising the integrity of the sidewalk path.  Removal and 
replacement is necessary to ensure pedestrian safety. 
 
Bids were received for this project on August 8, 2018, and exceeded estimates by 38.7%.  In 
review of the contractor’s proposal, the factors that contributed to the cost overage include the 
cost of the waterside improvements, such as rock revetment and site utilities that were 
underestimated, and the saturated construction market.   
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BUDGET/SCHEDULE: 
Construction $4,011,000 A/E Selection Apr 2017 
Design $247,000 BOR Approval Feb 2018 
Contingency $477,000 Bid Opening Aug 2018 
Other Fees $165,000 Start Construction Sep 2018 
TOTAL $4,900,000 Substantial Completion May 2019 

PREVIOUS ACTION: 

February 20, 2018 
Resolution 11012 

Approved the execution of the remainder of the design contract for the 
Hoofers Boat Dock and Deck Replacement project and granted 
authority to construct the project for an estimated total cost of 
$3,666,000 Gift Funds. 
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